FINANCIAL TOWN MEETING
June 4, 2012
Call to Order

The annual Financial Town Meeting was opened by Town Moderator Barbara Szepatowski at 7:11 p.m. in the Lawn Avenue School Gymnasium, 55 Lawn Avenue, Jamestown. Moderator Szepatowski opened the meeting by thanking all in attendance and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  
Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President
Robert Bowen, Vice President
William Murphy

Michael White

Ellen Winsor

Also in attendance:
Barbara Szepatowski, Town Moderator

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Christina D. Collins, Finance Director

Kenneth Gray, Tax Assessor
William Piva, Recreation Director

Fred Brown, Building/Zoning Official

Lisa Bryer, Town Planner

Edward Mello, Police Chief

James Bryer, Fire Chief

Fred Pease, Town Sergeant

Wyatt A. Brochu, Town Solicitor

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

School Committee members present:

Cathy Kaiser, Chair
Sarah Baines

Julia Held

Sav Rebecchi

Bruce Whitehouse

Also in attendance:

Marcia Lukon, Superintendent

Jane Littlefield, Director of Finance
Ken Duva, Director of Student Services

Carole Melucci, Principal
Budget Process, Meeting Procedures and Voting Overview 
Town Moderator Szepatowski asked attendees to note the exits in case of an emergency evacuation. Explanation of the Financial Town Meeting format, which operates under State law, followed. At present 16 municipalities use the FTM as the means to pass their annual budgets. Moderator Szepatowski stated Town Council President Michael Schnack will explain how the Town’s budget was developed, with his remarks. Next School Committee Chair Cathy Kaiser will explain how the School Department’s budget was developed, with her remarks. Per State law, discussion occurs as a result of motions. A motion is entertained, a motion made, then seconded, and opened for discussion. Discussion is limited to the motion being heard and limited to three minutes per voter. Those wishing to make a motion, second or discuss a motion were instructed to use the microphone and identify themselves, including street address. 
Speaking at the FTM
Moderator Szepatowski stated all who wish to be heard on a motion will be allowed to speak. Voters were requested not repeat what a previous speaker stated. Non-registered voters will not be allowed to speak unless they are department heads asked to answer questions. When discussion is completed, a voice vote will be entertained. As no “warrants” proposing to reduce or increase the budget were submitted, discussions must be limited to changes of less than $9,999.99 to the combined total Town and School budget. Voters do not have the right to a line item veto on individual items, as outlined in Town Charter Sec. 1106, which states “No motion which increases or reduces an appropriation recommended by the Town Council by $10,000 or more, shall be in order at the Financial Town Meeting unless notice of intention to include such motion has been presented to the Town Clerk at least 20 days prior to the date set for the meeting, at which such motion is to be considered. The Warrant of the Financial Town Meeting shall include notice of such motion.”  That is why changes are limited to less than $9,999.99 on the entire proposed budget; authority over the budget lies with the Town Council. 
Voting

Moderator Szepatowski explained that voting occurs by entertaining a voice vote. If there is no clear majority voice vote, she will move for a hand or standing vote. The room will be divided into four quadrants and the Board of Canvassers will count the votes accordingly. Voters were requested not to move from their quadrants so that they are not counted twice. Per State law, if 20% of registered voters present are in favor of a paper ballot, it will occur. The card received from the Canvassers at check-in will be used for paper ballot voting. Voters will be directed by the members of the Jamestown Fire Department to proceed to the Canvassers table, one row at a time, to receive the paper ballot, mark it, and then vote, using the same voting equipment used for General elections. 

Canvassers Count of Voters Present

The Board of Canvassers advised the Moderator 151 voters were present, revised that figure to 154 voters present, and stated thirty-two (32) registered voters in favor of a paper ballot are required to proceed to paper ballot. 
Blake Dickinson, Mount Hope Avenue. Mr. Dickinson called for a point or order. The Town Council, through the Town Administrator, presented their budget at budget work sessions and adopted their budget, and the School Department presented their budget at budget work sessions and adopted their budget, which was presented to the Town Council. Following procedure, this budget is now in the hands of the Town Council and it is their presentation of the combined Town and School budget. Is it therefore out of line for someone other than the Town Council President to give a presentation on the budget? 
Moderator Szepatowski stated for the last 22 years the School Department was given the opportunity to give an explanation of how their budget comes forward, as they are the ones who know the most about their segment of the budget. If he would like Mr. Schnack to comment on the entire budget afterwards, she would ask the Solicitor for comment. She does not see any reason through State law or Town Charter that the procedure he referenced is required. Mr. Dickinson stated if we are to follow procedure, this budget being presented is now in the hands of the Town Council for representation to the voters for approval. Moderator Szepatowski stated she attends the FTM every year, and every year the School Department is given this same opportunity. The Moderator stated we will now hear from President Michael Schnack.    
Town Council President Michael Schnack
President Schnack thanked Moderator Szepatowski and thanked everyone for attending tonight’s Financial Town Meeting. He stated the budget process began in January with submission of department budget requests to the Town Administrator. The Administrator and Finance Director reviewed the Town’s needs and considered opportunities to reduce costs. After review, the Administrator submitted a budget proposal to the Council in March. The Council held four public workshops to review the Town Administrator’s budget and School budget. Through open dialogue, debate, and public comment agreements were reached to modify the Administrator’s plan with some additions and deletions. If the process was off track or people had concerns about the budget, why didn’t the Taxpayers Association present the concerns they have espoused in the Press, email blasts and robo calls during the budget process? The time for altering line items and meaningful public discourse has passed. It is irresponsible to propose major budget cuts at the 11th hour without full disclosure and public discussion. Following our four public meetings the Council met at a regular meeting and approved a responsible and financially sound budget plan.
In each of the past three years the tax levy increased at a rate of 2% or less; this year we propose an increase of 1.9%. This growth rate has occurred during a period when State aid and non-property tax revenues have decreased by more than $700,000. We have eliminated and consolidated full-time positions, negotiated increased health insurance co-payments, and introduced high-deductible insurance plans with Health Savings Accounts for town employees, with a 70% employee participation rate. Health insurance premiums this year will be the same as last year, in an environment where the market increases are in double digits. I can say emphatically that town employment did not increase by 20% in the past 10 years, as stated in last week’s View Point (Jamestown Press). In fact, total town employment has increased by one part-time employee between 2002 and 2012. Since 2001 the Town budget has not doubled. The overall budget has increased by 48% because of debt service for replacement of outdated infrastructure and open space preservation, nominal wage increases mirroring the rate of inflation, increases in energy costs and other services.
Government in Jamestown is efficient, despite what you may have read in the paper. Our property tax rate is 5th lowest in the state, and our motor vehicle tax rate is the 4th lowest. We are one of eleven communities that exempt the first $6,000 in motor vehicle value. If we pay a rate per person that is 50% higher than the state median, it is because 25% of our housing is not occupied by full time residents, and we have the 3rd highest property tax wealth in the state. Increases in our budget are driven by the following factors:
· Increase in debt services payments (30%) due to the Farmland Development Rights and Town Hall and Highway Barn bonds approved by the voters.

· Increase in our capital budget to maintain roads and infrastructure, so that we don’t have to incur major costs for future replacement of dilapidated infrastructure.

· Investments to support our volunteer fire and EMS services, so that we do not have to support full time services.

This proposed budget plan represents a 1.5% increase in the tax rate or a $56 increase for the average household, half of which is for debt service already noted which is $14 per quarter or $4.60 per month. The Operating Budget is increasing by 2.7% and Capital Budget by 3.4%. The Council voted to approve this budget and I am urging you to support the Council and approve the budget as presented. To reject it, based on the distorted information disseminated over the past few days – after a 5 month budget process in which none of those issues or concerns was discussed – is irresponsible at best. Thank you.  [Applause]

Moderator Szepatowski thanked President Schnack and stated we will now hear from Chairwoman Cathy Kaiser. 

School Committee Chair Cathy Kaiser 
Chairwoman Kaiser stated to be clear from the start:  the proposed school budget requires no increase in the Town contribution; no additional pennies for the schools. Four years ago our administrative team adopted zero-based budgeting, the process of building the budget up from zero instead of the traditional mode of incremental increases to the previous year’s budget. The process is time and labor-intensive, requiring each budgetary need evaluated and justified.  The proposed FY 2013 school department operating budget is only 1.5% higher than the FY 2010 operating budget, the first year we employed the zero-based practice. During these four years the school department dramatically increased the rigor of its curriculum without a comparable rise in costs.  Some have asked why we need a curriculum director, the one new position in this budget. RI is one of 45 states that have adopted the new, internationally benchmarked Common Core State Standards. We are part of a 24 state consortium developing a common set of grade-level tests that will assess student progress in meeting the new standards.  RI students will take these tests for the first time in the 2014-15 school year.
The Jamestown School Committee applauds the Board of Regents for adopting these new, higher standards.  But standards are not curriculum, they are expected outcomes.  They are the “where” we need to be, not the “how” we get there. To thoroughly prepare our students to meet the more challenging standards will require intensive curriculum redesign. Who will do this? Our teachers, who are already looking at how our grade-level curriculum aligns to the new standards; and our administrators, who serve as instructional leaders, will. We can also collaborate with other districts, as we are already doing through the Dana Center. However, in this case, our needs exceed our capacity.  
We need to restructure grade level sequencing; some topics will move to other grade levels; some focus areas and priorities will shift. We need to provide professional development to prepare and support our teachers in delivering new instructional units. We need to embed performance-based assessments to determine if we are on the right path; we need to use student performance data to continually refine the curriculum and assessments to ensure that our students will be ready to meet the new standards. In short, we need a curriculum director. It’s a three-year, blended position. We eliminated the existing half-time professional development facilitator and wrapped these duties into the job description of the curriculum director. In three years, when we have transitioned to full implementation of the new standards, we will reassess our curricular and administrative needs to determine how best to use our resources to ensure the continued delivery of the quality instruction our students and community deserve.
I can’t close without confessing that as an elected official I am disheartened by the “us against them” stance taken in this week’s Jamestown Press Viewpoint, recent robo call, and the flurry of emails sent today accusing town government of attempting to once again “fool” the voters. When viewed through a lens of respect and trust, differences can be healthy and a crucial part of the democratic process.  A budget is a partnership.  In asking you to approve our budget tonight, we gratefully acknowledge the close collaboration of teachers, administrators and community members committed to providing a healthy, challenging learning environment in our schools.  Thank you for coming out tonight, and thank you for your consideration of the school budget. [Applause]
Moderator Szepatowski thanked Chairwoman Keiser. The Moderator entertained a budget motion.
A motion was made by Council President Michael Schnack with second by Council Vice President Robert Bowen to approve the full combined Council Recommended Budget for the Town of Jamestown and the Jamestown School Department for Fiscal Year 2012-2013 in the amount of $21,586,065, as presented.   

Discussion. Moderator Szepatowski opened discussion on the budget. Sav Rebecchi of Sail Street (voter and School Committee member) stated he takes exception to the point of order that it is not allowed to have a motion to increase or decrease a line item by $9,999.99. He Chaired the Charter Commission in 2001, and when the provision was added to require that any motion greater than $9,999.99 be brought to Warrant 20 days before, the purpose being that in the past the people had the right to change any line item by any amount not in excess of that figure. There was never any intention when the Charter revision was enacted to eliminate the opportunity to reduce or increase any individual line item. Since that Charter revision was enacted, at several meetings people have come forward with suggested modifications, and he himself motioned to reduce a computer hardware budget by $9,999.99 five years ago, and it was allowed. About six years ago the JFD came forward with a $30,000 line item increase and that was adopted and the increase went forward. He takes exception and requested a ruling whether people are allowed, with the exception of the School Department budget which can only be reduced as a whole, to change a line item, as the intent was always there to allow a motion to reduce any line item. 

Moderator Szepatowski deferred the request to the Town Solicitor. Solicitor Brochu stated he discussed this question at length with Solicitor Ruggiero in anticipation of this question. The Charter was reviewed and it was determined that the line item motions to change a line item amount by more or less than $9,999.99 would not be appropriate. The proposed appropriation can only be taken from the budget as a whole. Mr. Rebecchi requested that other Jamestowners verify that a motion could be made against a line item and had been done in the past. The Charter provision is being interpreted to exclude that, which was not their intent when the provision was enacted. It was enacted to limit a line item amendment to $9,999.99, but not to remove the opportunity for a citizen to put forward a motion to amend a line item. Solicitor Brochu respects his opinion, but as Town Solicitor he disagrees. Mr. Rebecchi stated his objection is noted. 
Blake Dickinson of Mount Hope. Mr. Dickinson stated he appreciates the points made. When using the word democracy, he reminds everyone that we have the right as voters to come to the FTM to accept or reject what is being presented. It has been said in the past that this is a done-deal and we are giving this a rubber stamp. He stated there are people in this room who do not feel the same way he does, but he does not accept the budget. He has the legal right to ask voters to hear him out, and he will voice his opinion in the newspaper and here tonight and then cast his vote. If the budget is then rejected, it is rejected, and it is not unprecedented. The government in Jamestown needs to improve its efficiency. We pay the second highest rate per person here in Jamestown, 50% higher than the State median. It has been said the proposed increase is only a few more pennies, but it’s a lot of pennies over 10 years. He suggested we hold the budget to where it is this year. He asked voters and taxpayers of Jamestown to demand improved performance by the Town government by rejecting the proposed FY 2012-2013 Town and School budget. When the discussion is concluded he moves for a paper ballot. 
Town Administrator Keiser asked Moderator Szepatowski if he could speak to the comments made by Mr. Dickinson. The Moderator granted his request. Town Administrator Keiser stated Mr. Dickinson paraphrased his statements made during the budget hearings involving the Town’s ability to identify efficiencies in Town government. His statement that Jamestown is inefficient was taken out of context. His statement was that small governments don’t have the same economies of scale as larger governments. That is true of the Jamestown schools as well. Our overhead is fixed and cannot be spread over a broader base as larger organizations do. We have a number of one-person departments in Jamestown, and it is not possible to operate with a .75 department head. To address fiscal constraints, over the last three years the town has eliminated 3.5 positions. Mr. Dickinson’s statements were misleading and inaccurate.  We are trying to be as efficiently as possible and constantly looking to ways to improve our efficiency. 
Blake Dickinson of Mount Hope Avenue called for a vote on his motion for a paper ballot. Moderator Szepatowski stated we have a motion on the floor to approve the budget and that must be addressed first, and we can only do one motion at a time. Mr. Dickinson stated we went through this last year, and he is almost certain we need to close out his motion first before moving to the next motion. Moderator Szepatowski stated it is her belief we have a voice vote first, and if the voice vote is not able to be determined by the “Aye’s” or “Nay’s” then we move to a paper ballot; but she defers to the Town Solicitor for a determination on that. The Moderator asked if there were more comments or discussion. 
Councilor Ellen Winsor asked for a defining of procedure. Moderator Szepatowski stated this is the same procedure followed at many FTM’s, and the procedure is set by State law. She was thrown into the Moderator position at the last minute as two people put her name down as a write-in candidate. For the last few weeks she has been reading as much as possible and asking many questions so that she could perform the duties and represent what the voters of Jamestown want, which is to encourage people to speak up and to do it in a legal and fair manner. We have a motion and second on the floor to approve the combined Town and School budget. Moderator Szepatowski called for a vote on the motion on the floor to approve the combined Town and School Budget for FY 2012-2013. There was no further discussion.

Moderator Szepatowski called for a voice vote. “Aye.” “Nay.” The Moderator stated the vote on the motion cannot be determined based on a voice vote as it was too close. She discussed a hand or standing vote, dividing the room into quadrants, counted by members of the Board of Canvassers. The Moderator then determined the voters present will vote on the motion for a paper ballot made by Blake Dickinson (Mount Hope Avenue) which was seconded by Robert Gallagher (East Shore Road). The Moderator called for a standing vote, to be counted by the Canvassers, to determine if we are to proceed to a paper ballot. The Canvassers gave the count to the Moderator, who then reported there were 49 voters in favor of a paper ballot (32 required), and that the vote would proceed to a paper ballot. 
Moderator Szepatowski stated voters will vote by paper ballot to approve the combined Town and School budget. Using the card received at registration, voters will be directed row by row to proceed to the Canvassers table to obtain their ballot. Ballots will be marked using the pens provided by the Canvassers. The Canvassers take a few minutes to ready the voting equipment and organize the vote. Moderator Szepatowski reminds voters a “yes” vote approves the budget as presented; a “no” vote rejects the budget. Moderator Szepatowski noted there are three people passing out ballots and announced voters would proceed by row to the Canvassers table and then to the voting equipment.  

Voting began at 7:48 p.m. Voting was concluded at 8:06 p.m. Tabulation of the ballots was commenced by the Canvassers. The count of the voters present announced by the Canvassers was 159. Tabulation of the votes was concluded at 8:08 p.m., and results were delivered to the Moderator. 

Moderator Szepatowski announced the votes as follows:  97 “yes” and 61 “no”. Total votes cast: 158. The budget passes. [Applause] 

Moderator Szepatowski entertained motion to waive the reading of Resolution No. 1 – Sewer Line Frontage Tax Rate; Resolution No. 2 – Borrowing in Anticipation of Taxes; Resolution No. 3 – Disposition of Collected Back Taxes; and Resolution No. 4 – Setting the Tax Rate. 
A motion was made by Town Councilor Michael White with second by voter Richard Allphin (Bonnet View Drive) to waive the reading of Resolutions 1 through 4. There was no discussion. Moderator Szepatowski called for a voice vote. “Aye” “Nay” (there were no “Nay” votes) Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Resolution Number 1 – Sewer Line Frontage Tax Rate
A motion was made by Town Council Vice President Robert Bowen with second by voter Richard Allphin (Bonnet View Drive) to set the Sewer Line Frontage Tax Rate at a rate not to exceed .68 cents per linear foot. There was no discussion. Moderator Szepatowski called for a voice vote. “Aye” “Nay” (there were no “Nay” votes) Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Resolution Number 2 – Borrowing in Anticipation of Taxes
A motion was made by Town Councilor Michel White with second by voter Richard Allphin (Bonnet View Drive) to approve the Town Borrowing in Anticipation of Taxes in an amount not to exceed $1,000,000. There was no discussion. Moderator Szepatowski called for a voice vote. “Aye” “Nay” (there were no “Nay” votes) Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Resolution Number 3 – Disposition of Collected Back Taxes
A motion was made by Town Councilor William Murphy with second by voter Richard Allphin to approve the Disposition of Collected Back Taxes for placement in the General Fund. There was no discussion. Moderator Szepatowski called for a voice vote. “Aye”  “Nay” (there were no “Nay” votes) Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
Resolution Number 4 - 
A motion was made by Town Councilor Ellen Winsor with second by voter Richard Allphin (Bonnet View Drive) to Set the Tax Rate for the ratable real estate and tangible personal property in an amount not less than $18,349,874 or not less than $9.31 nor more than $9.35 per thousand dollars of assessed valuation. There was no discussion. Moderator Szepatowski called for a voice vote. “Aye”  “Nay” (there was one “Nay” vote)  Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative. 
Adjournment

A motion was made by Council Vice President Robert Bowen with second by voter Richard Allphin (Bonnet View Drive) to adjourn the Financial Town Meeting. There was no discussion. Moderator Szepatowski called for a voice vote. “Aye”  “Nay” (there were no “Nay” votes). Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 

The Financial Town Meeting was adjourned at 8:12 p.m. 
Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC, Town Clerk

Copies to:
Town Council (5)



Town Administrator



Town Solicitor
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